To: 
Cape Elizabeth Town Council 

From:   Michael K. McGovern

Re: 
Dispatch Consolidation 
Date:
December 20, 2007
One of the Town Council goals for 2007 is to receive a report from the town manager on dispatch consolidation. 

During the year we have had meetings with the Cities of Portland and South Portland and with the Cumberland County Communications Center in Windham.

A decision was made this year that 911 calls for Portland, South Portland and Cape Elizabeth will be answered by the Public Safety Answering Point (PSAP) in Portland. More than a year ago, we had decided to consolidate with South Portland. This represents a further consolidation.  

The “non-emergency” calls are received and f the actual dispatching of emergency calls are the responsibility of our dispatchers here in Cape Elizabeth. 

Previous reports have identified all of the other duties that are performed by our dispatchers and I will not reiterate those duties at this time. These reports have shown the many responsibilities that would need to be addressed by new personnel other than the current dispatchers. 
Previous reports have also identified that our costs would increase if full consolidation occurs as we would be paying for the consolidated system and we would still have a significant expense to otherwise handle all of the other duties handled by our dispatchers. 

The concern with the current system is that in times of very active calls, such as we had during the Patriots’ Day storm, we are significantly challenged to handle all of the calls. It is unclear that a consolidated system would be an improved situation as the consolidated system would also be inundated with calls as most large call events are storm related.  I also question if the larger system would be more responsive in these times.

A second concern with the current system is that we have little backup if one dispatcher is away or sick  and another is then unexpectedly absent due to illness or other factor. This leaves two individuals to staff 168 hours with only a little bit of part time help generally available. 

It is my conclusion that the issues we have with the current system can be addressed affordably and efficiently through an aggressive effort by the police department to recruit several individuals to serve as backup dispatchers to serve after collective bargaining provisions have been adhered to. 

Providing more effective backup internally is less expensive than the consolidation proposals until such time that we need to make major investments in our dispatch system. 
When we need to make major investments, it will likely be more affordable to once again consider opportunities for regional consolidation. We are doing some updating and important interconnections with grants that we have received. A locally funded major investment in our dispatching system is not otherwise anticipated to be needed for at least five years as most equipment was replaced when we moved into the new police station. 

The uncertainty on the issue of consolidation has the potential to effect employee retention although there has been no known impact as of yet. I understand that any Town Council may raise the dispatching consolidation issue at any time, but as a matter of current policy, I believe the policy should be to affirm the intent to continue with our local dispatching center for a period longer than a year. . This provides some assurances of position continuity. 
It appears that budgets will be tight this coming year. I believe that we should seek the most affordable approach that continues to meet the public safety needs of our citizens and the communication needs of our public safety personnel. A more aggressive approach to recruiting part time dispatchers has the potential of responding to the current concerns in an affordable fashion.   

Recommendation
It is recommended that the Town Council approve the following action:
1. Receive the report of the town manager regarding the potential of further regional consolidation of dispatching.

2. Affirm that dispatching services for Cape Elizabeth shall be provided in the most affordable manner without any compromise to public safety.  

3. Affirm that it is the current policy of the Town Council to continue with a local dispatch center through July 1, 2011 at which time a further review is encouraged.

4. Request the town manager to administratively develop with the chief of police an enhanced protocol for providing local dispatch services during major emergencies and during time of employee absences. The protocol shall take into account provisions in the collective bargaining agreement relating to dispatch personnel. 

